Faculty Senate Council

February 9, 2011
3:30-5 p.m. 
These minutes have not been approved.  Any changes will be noted in the minutes of the next meeting.

Present:  Andrews, Aoki, Cai, Cottrill, Davis, Edelstein, Fedder, Greenwalt, Griffith, Gullette, Hasen, Hernandez-Ramos, Kamas, Li, Lo, Maurer, Meyer, Murphy, Numan, Pellettieri, Popalisky, Ramon, Raphael, Racine via email, Turkeltaub, Yan
Absent:  Amer, Ayoubi, Hess, McCollough, Counseling Psychology
Excused:  Feinstein, Schulz
Invited Participants:  Edward Schaefer, Faculty Senate Past President; Terri Griffith, Management Department; Diane Dreher, Linda Kamas, William Prior: Faculty Work-Life Committee; President Michael Engh, S.J.; Interim Provost Don Dodson

 Announcements
· The Faculty Senate will participate in the Faculty Resource Fair on February 23.
· Elections for Rank and Tenure Committees, Core Curriculum, University Coordinating Committee, Faculty Senate President-elect, and nominations for the Faculty Senate Professor award will be held in the winter and spring quarters.

· The 2012 budget approved by the Board of Trustees will be released this month.

· Nominations are being accepted by the University Coordinating Committee for appointments to the University Policy Committees and other committees and task forces.

· Approval of Previous Faculty Senate Council Meeting Minutes

  After reading a proposed revision to the draft that was circulated to representatives, the minutes of the  January 12, 2011 meeting were approved by the majority.
· Ignatian Center Director Search Committee Nominations
About 20 nominations have been received for the Ignatian Center Director search committee.  President Riley and President-elect Greenwalt will review the nominations and submit 8-10 names to President Engh who will select 4-6 names.  Council representatives were invited to join them on Friday, February 11 at 1:00 p.m. to help with the review.
GOVERNANCE PROCESS

President Riley referred to his draft document to Governance Review Task Force Chair Jane Curry in which he outlines proposals for improving the Faculty Senate Council’s participation in the governance process.  He presented to the Council three proposals in this order:  Change the Faculty Senate president’s term from one to two years, propose faculty representation on the Board of Trustees, and change the composition of the Council from department to school/college representation. 
Ed Schaefer addressed the issue of a two-year term for the Faculty Senate president with reference to the June 2008 meeting of several of the past presidents who had met with the previous Provost.  Ed noted the paucity of candidates for the position.  He reported that their discussions considered course releases and/or stipends to encourage more candidates.  He stated that he believed an agreement from the administration for either a course release or stipend is essential before further discussion on a multi-year term for the president position. Council representatives discussed a number of questions related to this proposal—how to make the new president’s “learning curve” more effective; if the position requires at least a year-long “president-elect” position thus making the term of office in effect three years; whether the real deterrent to people running for election was frustration about a job that has little power and accomplishes little.  In the interest of time, president riley tabled a vote on this item.  
Terri Griffith opened discussion on the proposal for faculty representation on the Board of Trustees with reference to her teaching and research on organizational design and innovation management.  She walked the Council through a handout she prepared on the importance of transparency in organizations.   
Terri suggested that the faculty ask again for positions on the Board.  A motion was made and seconded to add two participant faculty positions to the Board, which would be elected by the Faculty Senate.  One representative proposed we peg faculty representation to the number of standing Board committees (there appear to be 10), and others noted the proposal is simply to reinstate a faculty position on the Board, a practice that was dropped in the 1980s.  Twenty-six representatives approved the original motion. The Governance Review Task Force will be apprised of this motion for their consideration and recommendation.  
Time constraints required President Riley to postpone discussion of the composition of the Council.
FACULTY WORK-LIFE COMMITTEE
Chair Linda Kamas presented two proposals:  One addresses course scheduling and classroom availability; the other addresses estimating faculty time commitments.  Regarding the former, William Prior noted that the Work-Life Committee objects to the administration’s choice to let the classroom shortage reach the current level and objects also to decisions made about restricting class time being made without faculty input.  The Committee offered these recommendations:
1. Faculty must be involved in seeking short-term solutions to the problem that do not have the negative impact on faculty work-life balance.  

2. The Monday/Wednesday 2:15 p.m. time slot should be re-instituted for the fall quarter.  

3. Alternative class room spaces should be sought and alternative schedules considered: using rooms usually not allowed for classes (including in the Learning Commons and Benson Center), using lounges in the Residential Learning Communities, once a week evening or Saturday classes, or other ideas.  

4. Long-run solutions for more classrooms must be addressed in the strategic plan; all new buildings should include classrooms.
The motion to support the four recommendations passed by a vote of 19 for the motion with 5 against and 3 abstentions.  One representative commented that while he was sympathetic to the premises behind some of the recommendations, he could not support all the recommendations; other representatives discussed other problems with scheduling constraints for the Arts and Humanities and some Core requirements.  President Riley reported that he is working with the Provost Office on a task force to address this issue, and he would convey this recommendation to that group.
Referring to the Faculty Time Commitment, Bill Prior reported that the proposal suggests that additions to faculty workloads should not be approved without proper compensation of faculty in the form of reduced teaching loads, reduced service loads in other areas, or adequate financial remuneration. He then introduced as 

a motion the following statement: “The Work-Life Committee requests that the Faculty Senate Council approve this procedure and recommend to the University Coordinating Committee that it be adopted in proposing new projects and in recruiting new faculty for committee memberships, administrative positions, and other service roles.”
After some discussion, 21 approved the motion with 1 abstention. 
For the full text of this proposal and the Committee’s comments on course scheduling and classroom availability, please contact Linda Kamas at lkamas@scu.edu or x6950.
CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

During the 30 minute session the representatives raised and discussed several issues, including items from this meeting—the proposal to change the Faculty Senate’s president term to two years and increase the course releases, and concerns about perceived classroom shortage.  Provost Dodson referred to the task force he is forming with the Faculty Senate President to investigate the classroom issue and to the Academic Affairs University Policy Committee’s work on a related issue, scheduling classes.  President Engh provided background on the planning underway through the Trustees’ Facilities Master Plan Committee and some specific questions on the table (the new Enrollment Management building, plans for a new Art building).  
A Council representative raised a question about the lack of space for growth of Kids on Campus.  President Engh said that this facility is on the docket for things to be considered by the Facilities Master Plan Committee.
A final question to the President and Provost was about having faculty members sit on the Board of Trustees.  The President indicated he would raise the idea with the Trustees’ Governance and Nominating Committee should a proposal come forward.  A comment was made about the desirability of more faculty interaction with the Trustees so that there is better understanding about the work and goals of each party.  President Engh suggested inviting the Board Chair to a Senate meeting.

